The Colonial Society of Massachusetts
Minutes of the 116th Annual Meeting of the Membership

Held at the Society’s House

87 Mt. Vernon Street, Boston

20 November 2008


President Donald R. Friary called the meeting to order at 5.35 P.M.


The reading of the minutes of the 2007 Annual Meeting was waived.

1.  Report of the Membership Committee.  Celeste Walker, chair of the Membershp Committee, reported that the membership of the Society stands at 189 resident members, 116 non-resident members, and 12 honorary members.


During the past year, word of the deaths of six members has been received:

 
Sidney A. Burrell, of Westwood, died on June 15, 2003. 


David R. Day, of Quincy, died on November 8, 2007.


C. Christopher Laing, of Cambridge, England, died on August, 20, 2008.


Walter M. Merrill, of Philadelphia, died on March 10, 2004.


William L. Sachse of Cheshire, CT, died on February 11, 2008.


S. Morton Vose, of Lexington, died on December 5, 2007.
Members stood for a moment of silence.


The following members have resigned:


James E. Mooney, of Ogunquit, Maine, a member since 1969.


Four new members have been elected to the Society:

Thomas R. Wilcox, Jr,. of Dedham


Colin Calloway, of Hanover, N.H.


Alice Nash, of Amherst.


Neal Salisbury, of Northampton.


At its June meeting, the Council approved the nominations of: Dennis Fiori, of Boston, and Barry Levy, of Amherst; and at its September meeting, approved the nomination of Steven Marini, of Wellesley; Brendan McConville, of Brookline; and Eric Schultz, of Boxford. 


The Society’s membership will vote on these nominations at the Society’s Stated Meeting in December.


Celeste concluded by thanking the membership committee: Marla Miller, Alan Rogers, John Tyler, and Don Friary, for their work during the past year.

2.  Report of the Treasurer.  
3.  Report of the Nominating Committee.  Jonathan Chu, chair of the Nominating Committee, read the slate of nominees:

President



Donald R. Friary

Vice Presidents


Robert Allison, Dan Coquillette, Celeste Walker
Recording Secretary


Leslie A. Morris

Corresponding Secretary

Martha J. McNamara

Treasurer



William B. Perkins

Member of Council, 3-year term
Alan Rogers

Continuing members of Council
Frederick Ballou (2009), D. Brenton Simons (2010)
There were no nominations from the floor.  The slate was moved, seconded, and carried unanimously.

4.  Report of the Curator.  Elton Hall began by saying that this year’s report was not very glamorous. As when there are a large number of publications planned in a year, it behooves the curator to minimize expenses for the House.  Certain expenses, however, proved unavoidable.  Neighbor and fellow member Lee Sprague noticed that our central chimney needed some repair; and when the mason went up to repair that, found that the meeting room chimney also needed work.  It was a considerable expense, but should outlast most of the members here present.


Neighbor and fellow member Martha McNamara noticed that a large piece of copper ridge flashing had blown loose.  Roofer Steve Calha went out and secured it temporarily, while he made and installed a replacement.  And then he retired.

5.  Report of the Editor of Publications.  John Tyler began his report by noting that the financial crisis this year reminded him of the Land Bank crisis of 1740-1741, when the credit crisis ultimately prompted Parliament to forbid private banks, and to make the estates of bank directors personally liable for the bank’s debt.  He further noted that the continuing value of the Society’s publications was attested to by the fact that if you Google “land bank” and “Massachusetts” you get numerous citations to volume 4 of the Society’s publications.

John continued with an overview of the myriad activities undertaken by the Society this year.  The Graduate Student Forum on May 2nd again drew participants from across the country.  Next year’s Forum will take place on May 3rd with Member Pauline Maier, William R. Kenan, Jr. Professor of History, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, as the senior scholar and featured speaker.


This past year’s stated meetings consisted of three presentations by Fellow Members: a screening and discussion of David Ames’s film on King Philip’s War in December; Pauline Maier spoke in February about Massachusetts towns and the ratification of the United States Constitution; and in April Marla Miller spoke on women’s work in the age of the American Revolution.


John then spoke of future (2009) publications.  Vice-President Dan Coquillette is presently correcting the galleys of volume 4 of the Josiah Quincy series, ensuring the timely completion of his magnum opus with the simultaneous publication of volumes 4 and 5 in 2009.  Because of limited funds, only one further volume will be published this coming year, The Correspondence of John Cotton Jr. edited by Fellow Members Sheila McIntyre and Len Travers.  John briefly summarized the content of these publications, assuring the members that all would be “good reads.”


John commented that the books published in the past year-- the Overseers of the Poor, Quincy’s Southern Journal, and the first volume of the Bernard Papers—all speak for themselves in usefulness and interest.  He noted that it is extraordinary that the Colonial Society with its slim publications budget has produced three such books in one calendar year. John credited this phenomenon to the generous financial donations of earlier members, and the zeal of member-editors who spend long hours in archives, at the keyboard, and pouring over proof sheets to make such important scholarly contributions without any remuneration.


John predicted that 2009-2010 will see several publications, including Neil York’s The Writings of Henry Hulton.  Hulton was a member of the American Board of Customs Commissioners appointed at the time of the Townshend reforms in 1767; in addition to his personal correspondence the volume will also include his manuscript history of the events leading up to the American Revolution.  Colin Nicolson’s volume 2 of the Bernard Papers is also on track for publication.  Fields of Vision, the proceedings of the November 2007 conference on visual culture,  is also scheduled for 09-10 publication; and it is possible that the first volume of the Hutchinson Papers will also see print.  John concluded by saying that it was another year with much to be proud of; and that there is much to look forward to in the coming year. 

6.  Report of the President.  Don Friary began by thanking John for his report, further commenting that few learned societies continue to issue volumes of edited documents of such consistently high quality and usefulness.  John and the Publications Committee, chaired by Pauline Maier, deserve much credit for their oversight of this program.


Don expanded upon the publications theme by pointing to the Society’s continued support of the New England Quarterly, and the award of the Walter Muir Whitehill Prize for a distinguished essay on colonial history not previously published, which is published in the NEQ.  This year, the Whitehill Prize went to Jonathan Beecher Field, for “A Key for the Gate: Roger Williams, Parliament, and Providence,” which appeared in the September 2007 issue.  He thanked past president William Fowler for his continued support of this prize.


Noting that the effectiveness of the Society’s publications program is also affected by the distribution of those publications, Don noted initiative of the Marketing Committee in arranging the one-day book sale for members, and subsequent mail-order sales. 1,126 books were sold, netting approximately $3,500 for the publications fund.  Further, the proceedings of the Architecture and Silver conferences are now being sold through the Antique Collectors Club, and the Complete Works of William Billings and Music in Colonial America are selling through the American Musicological Society website.  The Marketing Committee is also arranging for the gift of CSM publications to deserving schools and colleges; Don urged members to give suggestions for recipients to him.


Don then spoke of outreach programs organized by Vice President Robert Allison, including the K-12 program Bob is organizing with fellow member Dean Eastman to bring the Overseers of the Poor volume to the schools via an interactive website.  This includes a feature where students can place information about their own communities onto a map and can share their research with a wider group of students.  This mapping software was purchased with the Fowler Fund, established and replenished by member Harvey Steinberg in honor of past president William Fowler.  A teacher workshop is also planned, to help teachers develop lesson plans.  Don also mentioned the Society’s sponsorship of sessions at the Omohundro Institute of Early American History and Culture, which met in Boston this year.


Switching to membership, Don noted the re-establishment of the Membership Committee, chaired by Vice President Celeste Walker, with members Dean Lahikainen, Marla Miller, Alan Rogers, and John Tyler.  They are being proactive in seeking out distinguished scholars who should be members of the Society.  Additionally, member Bob Mack has contributed his time and expertise to set up a new e-mail communication option.  While notices of meetings, the newsletter, and dues notices will continue to be sent by U.S. Mail, non-essential communications will be sent by e-mail.  Don also mentioned a new Website Committee, chaired by Jim Baker and including Stephen O’Neill and Roberta Zonghi, who are charged with keeping the website current and useful.


The Development Committee, chaired by past President Fred Ballou, has been very active this year.  Gifts to the Annual Fund increased to over $17,000.  These contributions, along with endowment income, help us to maintain the House, issue publications, and carry on our programs


Don concluded by noting that an earlier resident of the House, General Charles Jackson Paine, will soon be returning home in the guise of the plaster cast used for the sculpture by Bela Lyon Pratt.  This gift comes from the family, now resident in Wyoming.  It will arrive soon to preside over the deliberations of the Society to which his family has been so generous over the years.

The meeting was adjourned at 6.15 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Leslie A. Morris 

Recording Secretary
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